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Welcome from our  Head Teacher 
 

Dear Parents, 

I would like to welcome you to our school 

West Boldon Primary School offers a vibrant and nurturing environment, where 

children are enthused and motivated to achieve endless possibilities.  We hold a 

strong ethos on well- being and children are at the heart of every decision we make 

to ensure they are happy and confident individuals and children are given the support 

they need to succeed now and achieve future goals. 

Our school has a dedicated and dynamic team; we deliver an enriched and engaging 

curriculum which is well researched and designed to instil a passion for learning.  In 

addition to gaining language, mathematical, scientific and technological skills, your 

child will build confidence, develop self ð reliance. Your children will learn to make 

decisions and develop the ability to articulate feelings and ideas, preparing them for 

taking a full role in modern, liberal British society.  We attach great importance to 

the development of the childrenõs social skills and seek to enable them to build 

relationships with other children and adults and be sensitive to the feelings and needs 

of others.  

Alongside our hard working staff and governors is a whole community of parents and 

carers; each contributing to our learning environment and the schoolõs wonderful and 

creative ethos. We believe that you, as parents and carers, are the most important 

people in your childõs life. We look forward to building long-lasting relationships with 

you and your child. 

I look forward to welcoming you to the school and hope that your children will be 

very happy here. 

Linsey Garr 

Head Teacher 
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About our School 
Quotes from OFSTED 2009 
òWest Boldon provides its pupils with an outstanding standard of education.ó 
òBy the end of Year 6 pupilsó standards and achievements are well above averageó 
òThere are two key factors in pupilsõ outstanding academic progress. The first is the quality of 
teaching; the other is the high quality of academic support and guidance the pupils receive.ó 
òThe quality of teaching is outstandingó 
òWith the schoolõs warm and caring environment pupils flourish and do extremely well both 
academically and in their personal developmentó 
tomorrow. We will encourage independent, creative thinkers and learners. 

  
Our Vision 
We aim to provide a happy, supportive community school, which promotes excellence, enabling all 
members to experience achievement and success within a caring environment. 
 

Our Mission 
Today and every day we will work together to enable everyone to succeed and become responsible 
citizens of  
 

Our Values 
Children will learn in a mutually respectful, happy learning environment, based on patience, fairness, 
consistency and understanding. 
We hope to engender in our pupils: 
¶ A desire to do their best for others and themselves. 
¶ A respect for othersõ values, beliefs, aspirations and property. 
¶ The confidence and self-respect to exhibit positive behaviour both in and out of school. 
¶ We will use our professional expertise to promote and maintain an effective and 

respectful partnership within the school community. 
¶ This will be based on high expectations, honesty and trust, courtesy, consistency and 

fairness. 
 

Our School Aims 
 

Successful Learners Through the enjoyment of learning, develop enquiring minds in order to process 
information, reason, question and evaluate, enabling all children to achieve the best they can 
now and in the future. 
 

Confident Individuals Become increasingly independent, are able to take the initiative and organise 
themselves, showing a willingness to try new things and making the most of opportunities. 
 

Responsible Citizens Are enterprising and well prepared for life and able to work co-operatively in a 
diverse, multi-faith/cultural society. 
Take account of and respect the needs of present and future generations in the choices they make 
and know that they can change things for the better. 
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Our school provides 
¶ A friendly, happy, secure and stable environment. 
¶ High levels of pupil engagement. 
¶ High standards in academic achievement for all pupils. 
¶ High expectations of behaviour with the emphasis on positive reinforcement of good work, effort 

and behaviour. 
¶ High degrees of collaborative work amongst the staff to ensure the aims of the school are met. 
¶ Parental involvement in a wide variety of ways both within and outside the classroom. 
¶ A positive interaction between home and school. 

To achieve this, the school aims to help pupils 
¶ Attain a high standard of achievement, satisfaction and enjoyment in all areas of the curriculum. 
¶ Grow in self-confidence, have a sense of personal worth and be able to adapt to the 

changing world in which they live. 
¶ Mix with their peers and adults, to communicate feelings and share experiences, building a better 

understanding and mutual respect for each other. 
¶ Apply themselves to tasks individually and as contributing members of a team. 
¶ Develop a set of moral values, understand the world in which they live and respect the views of 

others, tolerating different opinions and beliefs whether racial, religious or political. 
¶ Develop lively, enquiring minds with the ability to communicate their findings. 
¶ Be aware of and take an interest in the beauty and wonder of the world around them and 

recognise the need for conservation. 
School Rules 
The School Rules are an integral aspect of all areas of school life.  They are used as the basis for 
teaching values which we think are important in modern day society.  Hopefully, they will help our 
children develop into good global citizens of the future. 
¶ We are respectful and fair to everyone 
¶ We are polite and well mannered 
¶ We help each other 
¶ We come to school, on time, every day 
¶ We do our homework 
¶ We are focused and concentrate 
¶ We try our best and never give up 
¶ We wear our uniform with pride. 

We expect children to follow the rules whenever they represent our school. 
Positive behaviour  
We operate a house point system to reward good behaviour, effort, good work and collaboration. Each child 
is a member of a coloured house which has a House Captain and a Vice Captain. The Captains nominate 
themselves and are chosen by their peers through a voting system. Each week the Captains collect the house 
points and the weekly totals are shared in celebration assembly. Every term the winning house chooses a 
treat as part of their celebration. 
 

Teachers nominate a child from their class each week to be awarded Star of the Week.  The nominated child 
will receive a certificate and badge.  Star of the week can be awarded for effort, attainment, behaviour as 
well as being a good member of our school community, ie. being a good friend, caring for others, being well 
mannered or exemplary behaviour on a school trip for example.  Winners of the Star of the Week award are 
posted on our school Facebook page. 
 

Praise Postcards may be sent home to let parents know of their childõs efforts or behaviour. 
In school we have high expectations of behaviour.  We operate ôItõs good to be Greenõ behaviour 
management scheme.  Please see our Behaviour Management Policy for more information.  
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School Organisat ion 
 

Our school is organised into three Key Stages 

Stage Name of Year group  Age of children  

Foundation Stage  Reception Age 4-5 

Key Stage One Year 1 Age 5-6 

Year 2 Age 6-7 

Key Stage Two Year 3 Age 7-8 

Year 4 Age 8-9 

Year 5 Age 9-10 

Year 6 Age 10-11 

 

Meet the staff  

 

Chair  of Governors Councillor Alison Strike 
Head Teacher Mrs L. Garr 
Deputy Head Teacher Mrs S. Greaves 
Offi ce Team 
 

Mrs C Bingham 
Mrs J Buck 

Teaching Staff  Miss R. Smith, Mrs L. Davidson, Mrs A Davidson,  
Miss R. Swales, Miss D. Makel, Miss J. Robinson, , Mr 
P. Cairns, Mrs A Storey, Mr C. Darby, Mr S 
McCormack, Mr C McMurray, Mrs J. Lauderdale, Mrs 
S. Greaves, Miss E. Frazer, Miss L. Smart 

Teaching Assistants 
 
 
 
Higher Level Teaching assistants  

Miss L. Lightfoot, Miss A. Turnbull, Miss J. Skiggs, Mrs A. 
Agretti, Mr L. Underwood, Mrs S. Greenwell, Mrs J. Roach, 
Mrs H. Burns, Mrs S. Anderson, Ms N. Lines,  
 
Mrs C. Clay, Mr P. Wallace, Mrs E. Askwith, Miss R. 
Simpson 

Learning Mentor  Mrs E. Askwith 
Lunchtime supervisory 
assistants  

Mrs C Wake, Mrs S Bell, Miss B Marriott,  Miss L Jarrett, 
Mrs A. Kelly, Miss D. Nevison, Miss C. Champion 

Caretaker  Mr B Sloanes 
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Dates for the academic year 2018 -2019 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In-service Dates 

(school will be closed to children on these 
dates) 

Monday 2nd September 2019 

Tuesday 3rd September 2019 

Thursday 7th May 2010 
 

 

There may also be other occasions when the school is closed for In -service days or due 
to unforeseen events, and local/na tional electi ons.  Parents wil l be informed of this  
if /when they occur.  
  

Term Open morning of Close afternoon of 

Autumn Term Wed 4 Sep 2019 Fri 25 Oct 2019 

Mon 4 Nov 2019 Fri 20 Dec 2019 

Spring Term Mon 6 Jan 2020 Fri 14 Feb 2020 

Mon 24 Feb 2020 Fri 3 Apr 2020 

Summer Term Tue 20 Apr 2020 Fri 22 May 2020 

Mon 1 Jun 2020 Fri 17 Jul 2020 
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Why  Choose our School? 
 
We offer a Broad and Balanced Curr iculum. 
The school provides a broad and balanced curriculum focusing on the development of the 
whole child and equipping them with the skills needed to succeed in the global community we now 
live in. The curriculum is planned and delivered through a creative approach, maximising 
opportunities for independent learning and development of key skills. 
 
The Early Years Foundation Stage Curriculum.  
The EYFS (Reception classes) work within 3 Prime Areas and 4 Specific areas of learning. 
 The three Prime Areas of Learning 
: Å Communication and Language (speaking and listening); 
 Å Physical Development (coordination, control and movement); 
 Å Personal, Social and Emotional Development;  
The four Specific Areas, through which the Prime Areas are strengthened and applied are 
 Å Literacy (letters, sounds, reading & writing) 
 Å Mathematics (counting, understanding and using numbers, calculating simple addition and 
subtraction problems, shapes, space and measures)  
Å Understanding the World (people, places, technology and the environment); 
 Å Expressive Art and Design (art, music, movement, dance, role-play, design & technology) 
 
Key Stage One and Key Stage Two  
 In Key Stage 1 and in Key Stage 2 the National Curriculum is followed and can be divided into 
core subjects and foundation subjects.  
¶ The core subjects are ENGLISH, MATHEMATICS, COMPUTING and SCIENCE and more 

time is devoted to these very important areas of the curriculum.  
¶ The foundation subjects are Design and Technology; History; Geography; Art; Music; 

Modern Foreign Languages and Physical Education. In addition, our school provides 
Religious Education and PSHE / Citizenship. 

We follow the Learning Challenge Curriculum. The challenges require deep thinking which 
encourages learners to work using a question as the starting point. The Learning Challenge 
approach is used as a structure and ethos for curriculum design. Using the National curriculum, the 
school has created a map so that all areas are covered across the school year groups, and therefore 
all objectives are taught. 
 
Active and Healthy lifestyle.  
In this modern world we recognise the need for children to learn how to take care of their whole 
self, including their health and well-being. 
The children in our school take part in the Daily Mile.  This is simply 15 minutes of running or 
jogging at their own pace, with their classmates.  The Daily Mile makes them fitter, healthier and 
more able to concentrate in the classroom  
 
We also support children with their emotional needs.  All children have access to Worry Box, where 
they can safely share any concerns they may have, in the knowledge that they are safe.  We also 
from September 2019 will have Learning Mentor.  The learning Mentor will help to support children 
who are finding accessing classroom learning challenging. 
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School  Unifo rm 
There is a school uniform that is listed below. 

 Most items can be bought from major high street shops.  

Items with the school logo can be purchased from http://totstoteams.com/ 

We do not carry stock of uniform in school  

All clothing should be clearly marked with the childõs name. The school will not take any 
responsibility for any garment that is not clearly marked.  

Our school uniform  We do NOT permit  
 

Grey skirt, pinafore, trousers 

Blue sweatshirt  or cardigan 

White blouse or shirt 

Black school shoes or black trainers 

Leggings 

 Coloured trainers  

Shoes with flashing lights 

Open toed sandals 

Shoes with a ôhighõ heel 

Summer uniform 

 

Blue and white checked dress 

Grey shorts 

 

 

 
 
Children should wear the correct school uniform every day, unless requested by the school for a 
special day or event. 

Please note that unsuitable footwear will result in a phone call to parents and children being 
provided with suitable footwear whilst they are in school 

 

http://totstoteams.com/
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P.E. Kit  
PE is an essential part of the curriculum and it is important, for health and safety reasons ,that all 
children have suitable clothing. Our PE kit is 

Indoor P.E. Out door P.E. 
White T-Shirt 
Navy Shorts 

Bare feet 

White T-Shirt 
Navy Shorts 

Separate training shoes 
Tracksuit top 

 
Parents must ensure their children have the correct P.E. kit in school.  We suggest that children keep 
their kit in a bag in their peg in the classroom.  P.E. bags should be taken home termly for kit to be 
washed and then returned to school at the beginning of the next term. 
 

 
Please note: It is statutory that all children take part in P.E. lessons and important that they wear 
the correct clothing. If your child does not have a P.E. kit in school, they will be provided with an 
alternative in school.  This kit will be alternative colours from our normal kit, this is to ensure the 
spare kit remains in school. 

We also have spare swimming costumes available, on the rare occasion that children forget their kit. 
Swimming is also part of the National Curriculum and is therefore essential that all Key Stage 2 
children take part. 

 
Jewellery  

Jewellery may not be worn by children in school apart from a simple pair of stud earrings and a 
watch.  This is for their own safety and the safety of others. Children are not allowed to wear 
jewellery for P.E. 
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Admissions  and Transitions  
 
Admissions Arran gements  

Children starting school for the first time are admitted during the school year in which their 
fifth birthday falls. Children must have their fifth birthday between 1

st September and 31
st August, 

(inclusive) of the year in which they begin school. 

The school has places for 45 per year group, with a total capacity of 320. In the case of over 
subscription to the school the admissions criteria will be applied.  Please see our website for full 
details of the admission procedure, criteria and appeals process. 

Arran gements for Pupils with a Disabil i ty  

At West Boldon, we welcome applications for school places from any interested party. 

No pupil will be refused admission to the school purely on grounds of disability, unless it was 
thought the school could not provide the best educational environment for the child, following 
discussions with the South Tyneside Local Authority and all parties concerned. 

West Boldon Primary School is a single storey building with small sets of stairs internally. Disabled 
toilets and showers are available. We have an Equal Opportunities policy, which is in place and 
reflected throughout the school. The schoolõs accessibility plan details future plans for increasing 
access to the school by pupils with disabilities. 

Children moving through the school 

Reception and Year 1 teachers work closely together on a structured induction programme to ensure 
a smooth transition between Foundation Stage and Key Stage 1. This will involve staff 
from Reception and Year 1 meeting and working with the children. 

Year 2 and Year 3 teachers work closely together on a structured induction programme to ensure a 
smooth transition between Key Stage 1 and Key Stage 2.  This will involve staff from Year 2 and  3 
meeting and working with the children. 

Towards the end of each year, we hold a transition day within school.  This is an opportunity for all 
children to spend time with their new teacher for the year ahead. 

Children transferr ing to and  from other schools 

Parents moving into or out of the area should notify the Head Teacher as soon as possible so that 
arrangements can be made for the children to visit their new school and for transfer of books and 
records. 

Year 6 follow a structured transition programme which includes a visit from the head of Year 7 and 
a one day visit to their chosen comprehensive school.  Each child takes a portfolio of their ôbestõ 
Year 6 work with them on their initial visit to their chosen comprehensive school. 
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Safety in and Around School 
 

Safeguarding (Child Prot ecti on) Procedures 

Because of day to day contact with children, schools are particularly well placed to observe signs of 
abuse, changes in behaviour, or failure to develop.  Parents should be aware therefore that where it 
appears to a member of staff that a child may have been abused, the school is required as part of 
Safeguarding Procedures, to report its concern to the Social Services Department. 
All adults and volunteers who work in school have enhanced criminal record disclosures. 
 
The schoolõs has four designated leads for Safeguarding, Mrs Garr, Mrs Greaves, Miss Smith and 
Miss Makel. 
 
A copy of the schoolõs Safeguarding policy is available from the office and available on the 
school website if required. 
 

Operation Encompass  

Our school is also part of the Operation Encompass project. 
The project is run in partnership with both South Tyneside 
Council and Northumbria Police. 
 
The projec commenced in January 2016. It aims to support 
children who are affected by Domestic Abuse.  Witnessing 
domestic abuse is really distressing for a young person, who 
can often see the abuse, hear it from another room, see a parent's injuries or distress afterwards or 
be physically hurt trying to stop the abuse. 
 
As a result, following any domestic abuse incident being reported into Northumbria Police, specialist 
Police Officers will make contact with Childrenõs Social Care who will then communicate relevant 
and necessary information to nominated school staff.  This will ensure that the school is made 
aware at the earliest possible opportunity and can subsequently provide support to children, in a 
way that means they feel safe and listened to. 
 
Each school has a member of staff (key adult) who has been fully trained to liaise with the Police 
and Social Services, when required, and will ensure that necessary support is made available to the 
child following the disclosure of a domestic abuse incident. 
 
This project demonstrates our schoolõs commitment to working in partnership, to safeguard and 
protect children, and to providing the best possible care and support for our pupils. 
 

CPOMS 

From September 2019, we will begin using a system called CPOM. CPOM is a secure online system 
to record and monitor child protection, safeguarding and pastoral and welfare issues.  This system 
will allow senior leaders to ensure that students are safe and fully supported.  
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E-Safety 

The e-safety of our children is extremely important.  Experience has shown that this affects all of 
our children regardless of age.  Within school there are e-safety rules and acceptable use policies 
that must be followed by all children and staff. This is regularly promoted in ICT lessons and 
through whole school assemblies. 

The schoolõs network has a very effective firewall in place, which ensures no child can inadvertently 
access inappropriate material. Any breach of this is immediately reported and dealt with.  

There is a wealth of information on our school website that will give you detailed information 
about how e-safety is addressed in school and also how you can keep your children safe when using 
technology at home. 

The schoolõs designated e-safety officers is the Head Teacher, Mrs Garr. 
 
Car Parking Arra ngements  

Please keep the area around t he school safe! 

Our car park is for staff only.  We respectfully as parents not to park in our car park, this is to 
avoid the risk of children being hurt by moving vehicles.  Please be mindful of our neighbours when 
parking on the surrounding street. 

The Police are constantly monitoring traffic congestion and owners of cars parked illegally or cars 
blocking public footpaths will be fined.   

Bikes and scooters  

We encourage children to ride their bikes and scooters to school, however, it is essential that 
parents and children ensure that they are securely locked in the bike shed and not used on the 
school playground as this area is very busy and there is a risk of accidents.   
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Lunch Arrangements 
All pupils are encouraged to stay for a school lunch. Children who stay for school lunch are 
supervised by the supervisory assistants during the lunchtime period. 

Dinner money envelopes are available from the School office. These envelopes should be used for 
ordering and paying for school dinners every MONDAY MORNING. Please ensure that your 
childõs name is on the envelope. Money will only be accepted later in the week if your child was 
absent on Monday or if in extreme emergency at home. It is also very important that you indicate 
on the envelope whether your child is having a school dinner or going home for dinner. 

Cheques should be made payable to South Tyneside Council 

Menus are provided on a 2 week rota and are changed twice a year. Parents are encouraged to talk 
to their child about the menu choices to make decisions easier at lunchtime.  

E Y F S  a n d  K S 1 

All children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 are entitled to a free school meal. However, if you 
receive Income support or income based job seekers allowance it is important that you complete the 
free school meals form. Your child may be entitled to Pupil Premium money to support their 
progress in school. If the form is not complete the money will not be in the school budget to further 
support your child. If you feel you might be eligible please complete the application form and the 
school office will process the information.  
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Arrival and Collection  
Procedures for  dropping off  and col lect ing chi ldren  
The layout of the school is such that we need to be particularly vigilant about security and the 
safety of our children and staff. Every adult who enters school needs to be signed in by the school 
office. This is to check their identification and to ensure we maintain rigorous safeguarding 
procedures. 
Our school day starts 8.55.           

Be in the line at 5 to 9!  

Foundation  Stage  
Children in Reception enter the classrooms via the small yard behind the Reception classrooms.  Staff will 
open the doors at 8.55.  Parents should say goodbye to the children at the door.  The classroom is the 
childrenõs space and should be respected as such.  There will always be staff in the classroom to support 
children to hang up their coats and bags.  Staff will support children who are struggling to settle. 
 

At the end of the day children in Reception are dismissed from their classroom door, which opens in to the 
Reception garden. We operate a password system in Reception.  This password is set by parents.   In the 
event of a different responsible adult* other than yourself or any other regular person collecting your child a 
password will be needed.  
 

Please ensure that you have given the EYFS lead your password and that the nominated person is aware 
that they will be asked.  In the event the adult does not know the password we will not be able to send your 
child home with them and we will telephone you to make further arrangements. 
 

Key Stage 1 
Children line up in their classes on the lower yard at 8.55.  The class teacher will greet the children in 
the line and walk them to the classroom. 
 

At the end of the day children will be dismissed from their classroom door.  Parents should ensure 
they can be clearly seen by staff and their child but should not block the doorways or other exit 
points.  
 

All  children in Key Stage One must be collected by a responsible adult*.  
 

Parents must complete a form at the start of the year to notify school who is able to collect their 
child. If another adult, than the parent or carer, is collecting your child please let a member of staff 
know. We may telephone you to ensure we have permission to release your child. 
 

Key Stage 2 
Children must line up in their allotted space on the upper yard at 8.55.  Teachers will meet the 
children on the yard and walk them to their classrooms.  
 

At the end of the day KS2 children will be dismissed from their classrooms. Parentõs must complete a 
form to say which responsible adult* is able to collect their child or if children. 
 

Children in Year 5 and Year 6 are allowed to walk home independently. Parents must complete a 
permission form before children can walk home by themselves. 
 
Children not in year 5 or 6 are NOT permitted to walk home alone.  
 

Older Primary aged children should not be allowed to bring their younger siblings to school or to take 
them home unaccompanied by a responsible adult*  
 

*Please note ôa responsible adultõ is someone the parent deems able to ensure the safety 
and well-being of their child or children.  This person MUST be over 
the age of 16. 
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Children leaving the premises during the day  

If you need to collect your child at any point during the school day you must report to the main 
office. Your child will then be signed out when you collect them. It is essential we know where all 
children are in case of a fire alarm. 

At lunchtime, children who are going home for lunch will leave and be returned to the main 
office.  

As we have more and more after school clubs running there is a need to secure the premises as 
soon as is possible at the end of the school day.  Therefore once you have collected your child 
please leave the school premises promptly.   This will enable the caretaker to secure the 
outdoor areas of the school promptly. 

  


